Minutes
Collection of Student Loans Consultation Group 

Tuesday 9 September 2014 
The Elizabethan Room, Civil Service Club

13/15 Great Scotland Yard, London, SW1A 2HJ

	Attendees


	Steven Darling (HMRC)

Alex Lawrence (HMRC)

Bethan Chant (HMRC)
Paul Crooks (HMRC)

Christine Rowse (HMRC)
	Karen Duncan (BIS)

Ann Elmer (ATT)
Linda Pullan (Payroll Alliance)

Samantha Mann (CIPP)



	Dialling in 

	Claire McGhee (SLC)
Jackie McGale (SLC)


	Kelly Sizer (LITRG)



	Apologies
	David Clarke (HMRC)

Luke Edwards (HMRC)

Pauline de Pellette (SLC)
Matthew Brown (CIOT)

Lorna Gunn (DA Scotland)

Miriam Craven (DA Scotland)

Helen Hargreaves (CIPP)


	Chris Jones (DA Wales)

Jackie Petherbridge (FSB)

John Neill (DA Northern Ireland)

Norman Green (BCS)

David Malcolm (NUS)

Geoff Castle (BCS)

Al Smith (BIS)

	1. Introduction and opening remarks



	Steven Darling
	Steven Darling thanked everyone for attending and explained that he had taken over from Liz Cunningham in the Product and Process owner role for Student Finance. He has only been in the role for a couple of months and is enjoying the work and also working with external stakeholders.
Introductions were then made round the table.
Steven welcomed back Kelly Sizer who is returning from maternity leave and Samantha Mann who is covering for this meeting as Helen Hargreaves CIPP (Chartered Institute of Payroll Professionals) is on holiday.
Steven advised that Angela Williams has moved on and formally thanked her for her contribution to the CSL Consultation Group. ICAEW are looking for a replacement.


	

	2. SLC - Information Advice and Guidance


	Claire McGhee
	Claire McGhee advised that she was interested in getting a dialogue with the Group on repayment guidance as the focus is more on entering repayment with less focus on going into repayment. The issue is often around the timing of messages as the messages are sent around the time when borrowers are entering repayment.

Claire then covered some specific issues:

At a previous meeting Liz Hughes from LITRG has asked about SLC having a group who go out talking to schools. Claire explained that they have a Student Finance Information team in England and Wales whose role is more about “educating the educators”. They don’t deal directly with students but work with the schools and career services who will deal directly with students. 
Claire advised that the SLC are currently doing some work on an ‘exit’ interview, which is presently being used in universities by their student advisors. This will help get messages to people when they are nearer to entering the repayment stage and more interested in it.
Kelly Sizer asked about the suite of resources on the website and if this can be accessed externally. Claire advised that it could be and will share the link to the practitioner’s website. This is not a public facing site for students but is aimed at practitioners who would then share the resource as needed. Claire explained that following feedback the website is being changed as they had currently grouped the information by audience type but the preference is for it to be grouped as a package. The changes will be made in line with the launch of the 15-16 Academic Year (AY).
Action: To send the link to Christine Rowse for sharing with the Group.
Claire added that student loan information is on a number of sites and they also use other people’s channels. However where they don’t own the site they can’t change the information unless they have identified incorrect information. They have very few owned sites only their Repayment site and the Student Finance zone in the student room, they also have pages on the Universities and Colleges Admissions Service (UCAS) site. 
They have Cabinet Office exemption for the Student Loan Repayment website and are working on getting a new version up and running. However they are in the middle of a transformation Programme at the SLC and this presents resource issues. They are therefore trying to address and improve the Repayment site when they can.
With Gov.UK site they don’t own the content or the format. Claire explained that they only ‘fact check’ the information and the style and layout are set by Gov.UK.
Claire advised that the SLC are actively working on the 15-16 campaign and are reviewing and refreshing the guidance. They now print very little guidance only some quick guides (A4 sheet) as all guidance is online on the ‘Student Room’.
Steven asked the Group if they had any questions:

· Samantha Mann asked that with the SLC’s resource issue could the representative bodies help to get the information out. Claire McGhee advised that if the information already exists she would be happy for it to be distributed. But where information exists, but it is needed in a different format then they would need resource to help get it out. 

Samantha mentioned some work CIPP is doing with schools on tax and national Insurance and what a payslip looks like. Claire offered to discus this further off-line.
· Alex Lawrence asked if they had any plans to enhance direct engagement with borrowers when they go into repayment and how to align this engagement with HMRC.
Claire explained that they use the Student Room, which is an online community, to talk to students. They use analytics to identify the ‘searches’ student are making and would welcome further discussion, which they will take of-line.

Action: To provide contact details for the SLC to follow up on off-line activity.

	(1) Claire McGhee

(2) Christine Rowse



	3. HMRC updates, including policy and legislative changes


	Paul Crooks


	· Work on ‘Plan 2’, for repayments starting in April 2016, is moving from the ‘design’ into the ‘build and test’ stage and we are on target for an April 15 delivery.

We sent out the Note to Software Developers about how to handle the new Start Notices and have received feedback asking about the Technical Pack. We will be sending this out at the end of October.
· We are continuing to work on Employer Prompts and will use them where an employer has not made a student loan deduction, making use of Real Time Information (RTI) to notify employers electronically. We raised a business cases which was with BIS for funding agreement. This has been approved and we will be staring the work with a delivery date of April 2016. Currently, on an end of year basis, we check the form P14 and where the payments are over the threshold and student loan deductions are expected we would send out a new Start Notice. By using RTI and the Full Payment Submission (FPS) we will be able to alert employers earlier and in year. 
Paul explained that the Prompt is an advisory note to employers to have a look, as we think student loan deductions should have started. Alex Lawrence gave the example of where a borrower may have changed employment and not told the employer that they were due to make student loan repayments. Paul confirmed that the prompt will be in addition to a formal Start Notice.
Samantha Mann asked about the time frame and Paul clarified that from April 2016 we would move to the FPS check.

Linda Pullan highlighted that if this was to be a generic notice there are teething problems with the Generic Notification Service (GNS). Linda explained that where employers are not getting the right messages at the right time they are ignoring the messages. Paul advised that we don’t know if we will be using GNS as the solution is still unclear at present. 
Samantha Mann added that while the concept of GNS was good, with different business areas using it, there is a danger that employers will receive too many messages and again they may be ignored especially by agents.

Alex advised that is would be explored as part of early development.
Samantha added that it was important to clearly identify the client as well as the individual on the message especially for agents. They need to be able to distinguish between messages and recognise any that require action.
Paul asked the Group to send in their experiences of using GNS.

Action: To send in their experiences of using GNS.


	(3) All



	Bethan Chant


	Bethan highlighted some articles in the August 2014 (Issue 49) Employer bulletin:
· Employers can claim an Employment Allowance, which will reduce the amount of employer Class 1 National Insurance contributions (NICs) they have to pay. There is no impact on student loans.
· In-year penalties for late filing start from October 2014. As it’s a single return it will be a single penalty there will be no separate student loan based penalty.
· HMRC will be sending out a new annual tax summary. Around 16 million tax summaries will be delivered by post to PAYE taxpayers between October and December 2014. Individuals in Self Assessment will get their tax summary online. The tax summary will only show income tax and NIC and no student loan deductions will appear. This is the first year and a pilot so unclear if it will be repeated. 

On the policy front:
· Bethan explained that at a previous meeting she had asked the Group what information they would like to see published. Since then Bethan has reviewed the position and the current conclusion is that no more information needs to be published. Bethan advised the Group that she was still open to suggestions if there was anything they would like to see published.
Samantha asked if the report was being published and Bethan explained that it was just an internal report. Samantha asked if there were any stats for employers getting it wrong. Bethan advised that this was not included. Paul added that they would take that into consideration when looking at the Employer Prompt. Samantha explained that she was interested from an educational point if view.
· HMRC is introducing a new measure, from April 2015, which will abolish employers having to pay NIC for under 21 year olds. There will be no impact for student loans and further information will be available in a later Employer Bulletin.
· The BIS consultation on a Sharia-compliant alternative finance product closed in July and the response was published in September. We are now looking at how to bring a product in.
· For certain occupations there are special rules for NIC and student loans. These cases need special treatment and we have been looking at how to deal with the queries and at guidance for call handlers. We now have a process in place with escalation routes so things should go more smoothly.
· One of the categories was entertainers where no tax was due but Class 1 NIC and therefore student loan deductions were still due. In April 2014 there was a change in the regulations and in certain circumstances student loan deductions are no longer appropriate. At the last meeting we shared the guidance on this with the Group (see AP2/030614). Alex referred to Claire’s comments about some of the difficulties the SLC had faced with the Gov.UK site and advised that HMRC are having similar difficulties. We are still working to get the guidance published but the guidance doesn’t fit with Gov.UK’s style and may not sit on the website. The guidance will be included in the next Employer Bulletin 

Samantha highlighted that with Gov.UK’s strict rules once HMRC web pages are closed then the information will no longer be available. Unlike the SLC all HMRC information will be going across to Gov.UK and wondered if the employer reps help. Alex Lawrence highlighted that an aspect of this forum is to share the messages with reps and this will continue.

Linda Pullan added that is was a concern for both HMRC and the employer reps. She does feedback any errors she finds on the Gov.Uk site and highlights any issues to Gov.UK.

	

	Alex Lawrence 
	Alex advised that:

· The quarterly performance report is due to BIS in a couple of weeks so he will cover these results at the next meeting.

· The figures for P14 performance are that 2.95million P14s are expected and we have sent 2.918million P14s to the SLC, which is just under 99%. RTI and electronic filing have contributed to getting the vast majority of P14s processed and sent to the SLC. The balance of P14s is a mix of employers still to send in their returns and P14s received which need to be looked at manually.
Kelly Sizer asked that as we were using RTI for employer prompts would we also be using RTI to get repayment information across to the SLC more frequently. Paul explained that behind the scenes we were looking to see what we could do to exploit RTI and we would have more to say on this at the next meeting.
Alex added that from a wider perspective we did have a separate RTI update but as the RTI process in now business as usual it will be included as part of the Service Delivery update. 

	

	4. Digital update


	Bethan Chant
	Bethan advised that she is leading the work on driving forward the Digital Agenda for Student Finance and this will be a regular slot on the agenda.

Bethan covered: 
· Our student loan forms should be ‘digital by default’ but were being sent in the post. There is a fix in place to change the default option to "electronic" from October and we will be looking at the stats in April to see the impact this change has made. The employer can still receive the forms as paper but will need to go in and select this option. 

· We are looking at digital outputs for the employer and the borrower. HMRC is developing separate accounts for PAYE customers and we are considering the impact of whether student loan repayments appear in the statement or not.
· We are working jointly with the SLC who are developing their online account for borrowers. The SLC are looking at online statements and online balances but their accounts are only updated annually. With RTI this could change and while HMRC and the SLC are working to have their outputs as close as possible this is still a long way off.

	

	5. BIS Updates


	Karen Duncan
	· As it is the year before a general election there are unlikely to be any major changes to the Regulations, just tidying up.
· Claire McGhee mentioned that the SLC have people going out to speak to trainers. BIS is also doing some work in this area, for example they have a group of group of graduates and they will be talking to the new starts for AY15-16. They will also be speaking at schools to parents and their children. Karen will share the link to this work with the Group.
Action: To send the link to Christine Rowse for sharing with the Group.

· Continuing to work with other countries for oversees borrowers, which will support the SLC in getting borrowers back into repayment.
· Bethan touched on the Sharia-compliant consultation, BIS received a high response which was in favour of having an alternative student financed product. However putting a suitable vehicle in place will take time. Karen will share the link to the response to the consultation with the Group. 

Action - To send the link to Christine Rowse for sharing with the Group.

· The National Audit Office (NAO) paper highlighted the need for BIS, HMRC and the SLC to work together and recommended a joint strategy. Work has started on this and there have been several meetings with BIS, HMRC and the SLC and a document will be published soon. The work is being led by Al Smith from BIS, who is Karen’s new line manager and will be attending future meetings. Al will provide an update on the Repayment Strategy at the next meeting.
Linda Pullan commented that is was unfair criticism as she felt that we do work together. Karen agreed but advised that it just needed to be formally documented.

	(4) Karen Duncan

(5) Karen Duncan

	6. SLC updates


	Jackie McGale
	· The SLC are re-structuring within the Repayment Department. Kevin O’Connor is now the Head of Repayments and Pauline de Paulette has moved to look after Direct Repayments. Jackie advised that she is also moving to the Transformation Programme but will continue to represent the SLC on the Consultation Group in the interim and there will be a new person in the future.
· They had an issue, with mortgage style loans, where customers had been sent correspondence which was not fully compliant with the Consumer Credit Act. All customers have been contacted and there were no major issues, they had some complaints but these were handled in the normal manner. This issue is now resolved.
· They are introducing Semaphone which will securely protect customer information for customers making card payments over the phone. The delivery date is March 15 in line with other updates to the system, which also fits in with other dependencies.
· Work is continuing with the online statement project and phase 1b is underway for 6,000 customers. The statement has not been developed any further as key decisions are needed. The online statements sit on the customer portal but SLC also need to think about repayer data and decide which portal is most appropriate and aloes need to decide on the branding.
Business as Usual update:

· P14 processing continues with just under 3 million received to date. The SLC system only had capacity to process 40 thousand overnight but this has been doubled to 80 thousand. This a permanent change and will speed up future processing. They have seven files still to deal with and the work will be completed by the end of September. Paul Crooks asked how many P14s had been processed. Jackie advised that 2.3 million P14s had been processed with 500,000 still to be processed. 

· The Start File for the April 15 cohort is due to go to HMRC around September / October ready for the Start Notices to go out next year. This file will be sent on Wednesday 24 September to be processed on 26 September and the results will be sent back to the SLC in October. Everything is on track for this to run smoothly.
· Jackie highlighted a repayment issue where the SLC has to ask the employer for confirmation where income is over £2,500. The question had been asked as to why the SLC didn’t use RTI. Jackie explained that the SLC has no access to RTI but are working with HMRC to establish a process to confirm the amount where a P14 has been received. This will reduce the burden on the employer but where there is no P14 they will still have to ask the employer. Jackie added that the need for confirmation is an audit requirement when they are making a repayment to minimise the risk of fraud.

Jackie thanked Claire McGhee for chatting to the Group and if there were any further questions the SLC is happy to help.


	

	7. Group discussion around the Terms of Reference (ToR) and aims of the group


	
	Steven explained to the Group that he was interested in their views on the ToR and the Group in general. Steven read out the key areas this Group covers from the ToR:
“The Group will provide a forum for:

· HMRC to explain and obtain feedback on the implications of potential changes to products and processes relating to student loan collection, including Regulatory changes.

· Employer representatives, intermediaries and payroll specialists to advise, raise and discuss issues, concerns or problems for employers in administering their student loan obligations.

· Cross government consultation on student loan issues that affect employers and borrowers, led by HMRC.
· Discussing student loan issues affecting borrowers who are repaying through Self Assessment, and/or agents of such borrowers.”
Steven asked the Group if they are getting what they want from the group and the following comments were captured:

· Today’s meeting was a reflection of these key areas, cross government consultation is good and there is working together. (Samantha Mann)
· We have examples which demonstrate how we do this. There are lots of changes which we share with the Group and the Group have also able to influence some of the changes. (Alex Lawrence)

· HMRC tries to present the right people to the Group. (Ann Elmer)

· I achieve everything I want and it is very productive and interesting. (Linda Pullan)

Bethan asked about the frequency of the meetings.

· Quarterly is fine as any less and you would loose momentum and any more would be too much. (Ann Elmer)

· It is a really usefully Group and for the SLC to be able to use when they need to expand consultation wider, and happy to have future quest speakers from the SLC. (Jackie McGale)

· Within HMRC those responsible for direct stakeholder management reviewed the consultation groups. Maggie Anderson a pervious guest at these meetings was part of the review and their findings were very supportive of this forum (Alex Lawrence)
· As change continues the relevance of the Group continues, especially with the changes planned for April 2016, digital changes and RTI. (Samantha Mann)

Samantha Mann highlighted that the impact of Gov.UK on guidance and the closing of HMRC website are further changes of interest. Alex Lawrence added that if we understand the impact on the Group and by co-ordinating our understanding we can influence and change a lot by working together. 
Ann Elmer highlighted that we need to keep the historical information. Linda Pullan advised that there was an archive and will share the link with the Group.
Action: To send the link to Christine Rowse for sharing with the Group.

Steven Darling advised that we will have ‘Gov.UK' as an ongoing agenda item along with the Digital agenda. We will also include an item on the Repayment Strategy. For the Repayment Strategy we will be seeking the Group’s input on whether the proposed activities are the right ones to drive effective repayment.
Bethan asked if there were any other attendees we should invite.

· Samantha advised that at an Agent Strategy Group they talked about Identity Assurance (IDA). For businesses the Government Gateway remains the way to log on but for citizens it will be IDA. This will have an impact on borrowers, and employers will also need to know what may impact their employees. This aspect needs to be considered and also highlights the importance of including the agent community.
Alex Lawrence asked if the Agent Strategy Group had a representative body. Samantha advised that it was a collection of the different tax agent bodies, some of which are represented on this Group 

No further new members were proposed although there was a request to confirm that the NUS are still members. Steven suggested that he contact some of the members to introduce himself and to review the current members.
Action: To review current membership.
Having the meetings face to face was discussed and it was agreed that this was the most suitable, although dial in details would be available especially for subject specific agenda items. 


	(6) Linda Pullan

(7) Steven Darling


	8. Review of action points



	1/030614
	Real Time Information (RTI) End of Year (EoY) - Linda Pullan highlighted an issue from an EoY teleconference where 10% of the returns due in April hadn’t ticked the submission to say that it was the final one. As a result it looked as if the tax year was incomplete. There has been no feedback on the how the 10% will be treated; would they face penalties as they had not indicated that this was the final return. The Group were interested to know what the consequences would be; will a penalty be charged or will HMRC process the return as complete.  

Action: To find out how the ‘10%’ will be treated.

2.7.14 - At the end of the tax year, when an employer submits their final RTI submission (FPS or EPS for the pay period) they must indicate that this is their ‘Final submission for the tax year’ and answer the end of year questions and declaration. Where employers don’t set this indicator and answer the end of year questions it will have a significant impact on some of our business processes. And employers have a statutory obligation to provide the details in the end of year declaration questions (Para 7, Schedule A1 to the PAYE regulations). So naturally, we expect all employers to comply with the law.

Employers who do not set this indicator and complete these questions but otherwise comply with all other obligations on time may not receive a filing penalty; but they will be missing an opportunity to demonstrate their lower tax risk status to HMRC and may find themselves more likely to be subject to Employer Compliance review as a consequence
2.7.14 - The CSL Consultation Group raised a further query about the cases where the employer hasn’t set the ‘final’ indicator and answered the end of year questions. They are asking what will happen in these cases and whether HMRC will process the return as complete. Their concern is that if we do not communicate that an omission has been made then employers will continue to repeat their mistakes. Furthermore, if every employer followed suit and ignored the questions and the final submission indicator HMRC would have a problem.

25.7.14 – Further feedback was provided:

“HMRC expects all employers to comply with their legal obligations. Where the final indicator is not completed, but all other obligations are met, HMRC will process the return and calculate the final liability accordingly. Employers who fail to complete the end of year questions and declaration will miss an opportunity to demonstrate their low risk status in every respect. This failure will feed into compliance risk assessment processes.

Currently, there is no specific planned activity to contact employers who failed to complete the final submission indicator. We are continuing to educate employers to make sure their RTI submissions are full and complete, and meet their legal obligations. However, we will monitor the situation and consider whether any further action is required in future.”

Closed
	Carol Hughes

	2/030614
	Social Security (Categorisation of Earners) Regulations repealed for entertainers
There have been changes wider than student loans for entertainers following the partial repeal of the Social Security (Categorisation of Earners) Regulations from April 2014. 

There will be no change for those under a contract of employment but for those engaged under contracts for services (self employment) National Insurance contributions will no longer be deducted. This will therefore mean that the engager should no longer deduct student loan repayments. HMRC is preparing guidance to cover the student loan impact and we have engaged with Equity, who had raised a couple of specific issues, to help get the messages right. Equity has also agreed to put messages on their website to help employers and individuals. 

Alex asked the Group if anyone was interested in publishing the messages. Liz Hughes advised that LITRG would like to put something on and Helen Hargreaves also offered.

It was agreed that Alex Lawrence would send the guidance to the Group to share as appropriate.

Action: To share the guidance with the Group.

18.6.14: The following guidance was sent out with the updated minutes. 

Entertainers under a contract of service (self employment).

After extensive consultation, the Government has repealed the Social Security (Categorisation of Earners) Regulations 1978 in respect of entertainers with effect from 6 April 2014. 

Where the Regulations previously applied to a particular contract for services with an entertainer (a self-employment contract), although the individual was not employed for tax purposes, the Regulations required the employer to deduct an employed earner’s class 1 National Insurance Contributions (NICs) from payments made under the contract. Student loan repayments should also have been deducted from these payments, where appropriate.

From 6 April 2014, payments employers make under these self-employment contracts (including additional use payments such as royalties deriving from such contracts) should be made gross.  Entertainers with contracts affected by the repeal of the regulations should now be treated for all purposes as self-employed, not as employed individuals, and student loan repayment deduction is not appropriate. 
Affected entertainers are now responsible for making any payments of tax, NICs and student loan repayments to HMRC directly through their Self Assessment tax return.

Employers should continue to deduct income tax and Class 1 NICs and student loan repayments where appropriate from payments made to entertainers engaged under contracts of service (employment).

Closed
	Alex Lawrence

	3/030614
	Ann Elmer (ATT) raised a query about the inconsistencies between the student loan website and the Student Finance website.  One showed what was due and when it was paid, but no interest on it, the other just showed the balance due. Both were accessed with the same individual log in. Anne Elmer provided print outs of the different ways the information was presented. Karen Duncan advised that information on the Gov.UK site is often condensed and recommended people to go to the SLC Repayment website. Although the information on the Gov.UK site is supplied but the SLC if it’s condensed some of the meaning can be lost. Angela Williams highlighted how confusing it is to have the different sites. Matthew Brown suggested that you should be signposted to only the one site. Alex Lawrence advised that the Gov.UK site was to be the ‘single’ site but the information is squeezed on and the SLC repayment site is more comprehensive. Liz Hughes highlighted that the information isn’t wrong but it doesn’t provide the full answer.

Alex Lawrence advised that he will ask the SLC to look at both sites and to provide comment and feedback.

Action: To provide comment and feedback on the different student loan websites.

28.7.14: SLC’s Online Services Manager advised there are two parts to this issue:

The first concerning a disparity between the two sets of info would appear to relate to the secure portal information. The fact we have balance info in two places is due to a pilot that is being run by digital delivery concerning online statements. Anyone who is part of this pilot has been told just that - and that the branding, look and feel etc (as well as the actual content) may change. In terms of why the actual figures differ, we would really need to know the relevant customer details to feed this back to the project to check why there is a disparity. 

On the second point SLC have a cabinet office exemption for Student Loan repayments as it is a multi-domicile service. We would not dispute that the info on Gov UK is somewhat over-simplified, but we are in constant contact with Government Data Services about improving this content and in reality have little to no control over how it is presented. 

It is worth clarifying that the Gov UK info is aimed at pre-applicants and students at university - they may have some questions about repayment but we know if we give them detailed info at this stage the messages do not land so we direct them to the SL Repayment site in case they need more info and try to keep the Gov UK repayment info fairly high level. The SL Repayment site obviously contains a lot more detail, and this is where we send active repayers.
Closed
	Jackie McGale



	4/030614
	SA overpayment tick box - Alex Lawrence advised that they had been running a pilot which ended in January and the findings were shared with the Group at the last meeting. Since than a paper has been presented to the CSL Management Board, which was approved, and this will now be a permanent process. 

There are still a few issues that are being worked through but overall over £1.25 million in student loan over-repayments have been avoided for 1000 borrowers.

· What they have found is that after 31 January even those who had ticked the over-payment box still paid the student loan amount to avoid a penalty. Although there is a process in place with the SLC to handle refunds.

· A separate issue is where they have ticked the box, as they expect to repay within the 23 months, but they won’t be repaying in the first year.

It was found to be a worthwhile process and we are working on getting the guidance right. We are also looking to see if we can influence people to put their returns in earlier and closer to the 31 January deadline.

Angela Williams asked if the SLC website covers this issue. 

Action: To check what information is on the SLC website about the SA overpayment tick box.

28.7.14: There is a section on the SLC Repayment Website for: - Repaying through Self Assessment. There is a link on this section that takes the customer to the HMRC Factsheet and information on the SA tick box is detailed on P2.

Closed
	Jackie McGale



	5/030614
	The Quick Guide factsheet was the first product, which provided a high level overview of student loans. This product is now becoming a bit dated and all the key information is contained in other leaflets. Looking at usage there have been 383 downloads for the Quick Guide, compared to 8,000 for form CSL2. Alex Lawrence advised that the intention was to take it out of circulation but if this was a problem to let us know.

Action: To feedback any issues about the removal of the Student Loans – a quick guide
9.9.14: No feedback received.
Closed
	All

	6/030614
	Matthew Brown raised a query about student loan notices which were expected electronically but were received by post. Alex Lawrence explained that this is a known problem for a small number of employers where despite registering for online notices they have been receiving then as paper. There is a fix in place going forward. 

On the subject of how student loan notices are notified to employers, Angela Williams asked if the default for student loan notices was paper. She also asked if an employer ticks for online notices whether a separate tick needed for student loan notices or whether one tick covers everything.

Action: To find out and report back

17.6.14: Angela Williams provided the following feedback:
“I have gone into online services for companies and there are separate tick boxes for P6, P6B, P9 and P9B and for Student loans stop and start notices.  However, it is possible for the payroll agent to have:
· everything changed to online for every client; or

· Go into each client individually and ask for some of notices not to be sent online.”
29.8.14: The default option is currently paper unless the employer is registered to receive information electronically. There is a fix in place to change the default option to "electronic" from October.  

Closed


	Bethan Chant

	7/250214
	ATT question - Ann Elmer had raised an issue regarding school leavers and university students who do not know how much interest they are paying on their loan. So they do not know how much the cost of their degree is. Although it is written in the application document they do no see it or take it in. Could this be better advertised?

Action: Jackie McGale to discuss with SLC Product Marketing team how improvements might be achieved.

3.6.14: The following response is from Claire McGhee - Head of Marketing and Communications. 

“Students, particularly young people are not particularly interested in the detail of their loans at the point of application. Previous research shows that they want to know:

· roughly how much they can get, 
· how do they get it and 
· when do they get it.

The majority of our Information, Advice and Guidance (IAG) is designed to tackle these things. 
We also know from experience that people want to start with a high level understanding of student finance and be given the ability and clear sign posting to the next level of information they require, and then the next and then the next - so it's a process of exploring and uncovering rather than giving them everything we think they should know up front. 

In all relevant IAG we explain how repayment works and that interest will be charged and what this interest is likely to be. What they will finally owe and finally repay will depend on their salary once they finish so we will never be able to provide an absolute - although we do have tools (repayment calculator) to help with this which we do promote in the relevant guidance. 
We also work with our delivery partners to ensure they understand this process - so, for example a repayment presentation and training for advisors is a core part of what the Student Finance Information do on a day to day basis with teachers, careers advisors and other student advisors so that when the student is at the right point in their journey and are interested in the detail, that they are equipped to explain it to the student. We encourage our delivery partners to promote the information about repayment - including interest rates - at every opportunity. 
Ann has actually hit the nail on the head - the students don't see it or don't take it in - but the information is actually out there on all our channels and we do promote it.
This is not to say we don't continue to look for new ways and new approaches to help drive home some of this stuff but we have to make sure we deliver messages at the right time. If we over promote or scare potential students off with hard hitting messages about interest rates then government runs the risk of falling participation which is why the core repayment message has continued to be 'repayment is linked to future earnings and not what you borrow' - of course this may change.”
Anne Elmer highlighted a concern about the statement in the response, “If we over promote or scare potential students off with hard hitting messages about interest rates”. Anne Elmer’s concern is that this approach is a risk as they need to know about interest.

Helen Hargreaves supported this as they need to know that interest is applied and at what rate. She highlighted a misconception about there being ‘no‘ interest. 

Karen Duncan advised that BIS’s steer is to include the detail about interest. Matthew Brown highlighted that while students may not always be interested in ‘interest’ the parents are.

Closed


	Jackie McGale

	9. Any Other Business



	
	None
	

	Date and venue of next meeting



	Future Meetings
	Date
	Location
	

	
	Tuesday 25 November 2014


	CIOT offices Artillery House, 11-19 Artillery Row, London SW1P 1RT
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